Back Pay and Universal Credit
The national employers sent the following letter to the Trade Unions (of the NJC for Local Government Services); it is reproduced here in full, as we are aware this is an issue for many councils and schools.
Dear all
I’m receiving an ever-increasing number of queries about this and it’s coming up at every meeting I have with regional employer colleagues and HR leads in councils, schools / MATs. I was also contacted yesterday by a DfE official who says the department is being contacted directly by worried school support staff employees.       
As you will know, when the pay agreement is eventually finalised and implemented, the payment of many months’ worth of back pay will have an adverse impact on employees in receipt of Universal Credit (UC), which works on a monthly snapshot of income rather than any form of averaging (as occurs naturally in annual systems, like taxation).
When income goes down, the system responds by increasing UC the following month, and if there’s a permanent increase in earnings, the amount of UC reduces. However, if there is a one-off payment in a particular month, there is no way for a claimant to tell the DWP that it is a temporary increase in earnings. In the UC computer system, it just looks like they have been very well paid. What then happens is, the additional pay (including any backdated award) is considered in the amount of UC someone receives in the following monthly period. In most cases the result is that UC is reduced by 55p for every extra £1 someone earns after income tax, national insurance, and pension contributions. Very real problems occur if a one-off back payment means someone’s UC falls to zero.
I’ve also had a couple of reports back from regional joint meetings at which union colleagues have said that the National Employers have advised that payment of back pay can be staggered so as not to have an adverse impact on employees in receipt of UC. I’m afraid this is incorrect. The only advice we will be issuing to employers is, “Universal Credit is such a very specific issue that applies in different ways to different people, it is not possible for us to issue any national guidance. Employers should advise employees affected by this issue to speak to their Universal Credit Work Coach via their online account or call the Universal Credit Helpline on 0800 328 5644.” DfE will be giving the same advice.
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